
BACKGROUND INFORMATION FOR U.S. GOVERNMENT 
AND AGENCY PERSONNEL 

PROTECTION OF HUMAN SUBJECTS IN STUDIES 
CONDUCTED OUTSIDE THE UNITED STATES 

This information package is provided to guide U.S. Government 
personnel who design, review or carry out research involving human 
subjects in foreign settings. The purpose of this information is 
to alert and to inform the reviewing U.S. Government officials of 
the responsibilities of their Departments and Agencies. The 
various Federal Departments and Agencies must adhere to the 
requirements of U . S .  law and Federal regulations governing the 
protection of human subjects involved in research conducted, 
supported or otherwise subject to regulation by the Federal 
Government outside the U.S. The Common Rule (Federal Policy for 
the Protection of Human Subjects, Title 32 Code of Federal 
Regulations, Part 219 (32 CFR 219)) states that any research 
involving human subjects, supported or conducted in whole or in 
part by the Federal Departments or Agencies, in either foreign or 
domestic settings, is subject to the Common Rule. An additional 
regulation is also binding for Food and Drug Administration (FDA) 
regulated research. Foreign clinical studies conducted under an 
FDA research permit (Investigational New Drug (IND) or 
Investigational Device Exemption (IDE)) must be reviewed by an 
Institutional Review Board which meets the organizational and 
functional requirements specified under 21 CFR Part 56. The FDA 
may accept studies not conducted under a research permit provided 
that the studies are well designed, well conducted, performed by 
qualified investigators, and conducted in accordance with the 
ethical principles contained in the "Declaration of Helsinki,l# or 
the laws and regulation of the country in which the research was 
conducted, whichever represents the greater level of protection 
for the research subject (21 CFR 312.120). 

In the event that research does not meet the standards of the 
Common Rule, the Department or Agency must either (1) assure that 
any deficiency is corrected, (2) obtain a waiver from the official 
designated by the Common Rule as authorized to grant a waiver. 
Unless the Common Rule standard can be met, Federal Departments 
and Agencies will not be able to particbate in the research. 

Procedures normally followed in foreign countries to protect 
human subjects may differ from those in the Common Rule. If a 
Department or Agency Head or designee determines that the 
procedures prescribed by the foreign institution afford 
protections that are "at least eauivalent" to those in the Common 
Rule, the Department or Agency Head may approve the substitution 
of the foreign procedures in lieu of those in the Common Rule. 

Several international declarations have.been formulated to 
address the involvement of human subjects in research. These are 
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often cited in reference material submitted by foreign 
institutions. These references usually include the Nuremberg Code 
or the Declaration of Helsinki as Revised in 1982. The first 
attempt to set international standards was the Nuremberg Code of 
1947. This was an outgrowth of the Nuremberg Trials of war 
criminals who performed experiments on prisoners and detainees 
during the Second World War. The Nuremberg Code was followed in 
1964 by the Declaration of Helsinki, which was itself revised 
several times by the World Medical Assembly. The most recent 
internationally recognized document is the proposed International 
Guidelines for Biomedical Research Involving Human Subjects, which 
was published in 1982 as a joint project of the World Health 
Organization and the Council for International Organizations of 
Medical Science (CIOMS). This document is currently under 
revision. Another important historical document in the U.S. is 
the Belmont Report - Ethical Principles and Guidelines for the 
Protection of Human Subjects of Research, produced by the National 
Commission for the Protection of Human Subjects of Biomedical and 
Behavioral Research in 1979. 

Each of these documents contain many laudable policies and 
principles, and are commendable efforts in the evolution of the 
concept of human subjects protections. It is important to note, 
however, that while some international codes contain laudable 
policies and principles, including ethical review by an 
appropriate review committee, informed consent and meaningful 
risk/benefit assessment, none to date clearly delineates a 
mechanism to implement them. Accordingly, a mechanism needs to be 
found to supplement international codes to implement these 
essential principles. It is necessary, therefore, to begin 
negotiations with foreign collaborators to supplement 
international codes to meet requirements of the Common Rule which 
is intended to ensure the protection of human subjects. Careful 
review is necessary to make certain that procedural requirements 
under the Common Rule are met and research can go forward. 

Attachment 3, "Points to Consider'' provide a framework in 
which appropriate evaluation of research proposals submitted by 
foreign governments and institutions can be accomplished. The 
Common Rule requires that entities that receive Federal support to 
conduct research involving human subjects provide an Assurance 
document that specifies how the provisions of the Common Rule will 
be implemented. Attachment 4 is a sample ttAssurance of Protection 
for Human Subjects in International Researchtt as a model document 
for foreign governments or institutions involved in research 
supported by a Federal Department or Agency. This document 
contains all the essential elements required by the Common Rule 
and can be used as written to assure acceptable procedures. Many 
institutions will choose to base their Assurance on this sample 
document; however, should the institution prefer to develop its 
own Assurance document, the sample document may be used for a 
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point by point comparison with the locally-developed document to 
determine the areas needing further discussion, negotiation, 
revision or exemption. Attachment 3 also contains a narrative 
format that alternatively could be used as the basis for preparing 
an assurance document. 

It is important to recognize that the requirements of the 
Common Rule are minimum standards. The issue of protection of 
human subjects is one that can not be entirely categorized and 
addressed by regulations. The principles set down by the policy 
must be taken into consideration in light of the culture and best 
interests of the subject. While exemptions from certain 
requirements of the Common Rule may decrease the cost, difficulty, 
political or social complexity of performing a study, these 
considerations do not offer sufficient justification to waive 
protections afforded the subject. 

Although it will be the rare exception, circumstances may 
exist wherein the best interests of the subject are served by 
waiver of one or more of the requirements of the Common Rule. 
Procedures for granting such a waiver must be established by each 
Department or Agency adopting the Common Rule. The Working Group 
on International Issues of the Human Subjects Research 
Subcommittee of the Committee on Life Sciences and Health, Federal 
Coordinating Council on Science Engineering and Technology, is 
available to Federal Departments and Agencies to provide 
consultation concerning the waiver and other interpretation of 
Federal law and regulation-in the area of protections of human 
subject. The korking Group will offer recommendations to 
responsible officials regarding any issues or questions that arise 
in this evolving and complex area. It is important to note that 
the recommendations of the Working Group are advisory in nature 
and neither limit nor usurp the authority or responsibility of the 
Federal Department or Agency officials as designated in the Common 
Rule. The DoD representative to the Working Group and Committee 
are appointed by the Director, Environmental and Life Sciences, 
Office of the Director, Defense Research and Engineering, Pentagon 
Rm 313129. Questions or comments should be referred to this office 
through the appropriate Service Component Activity. 
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